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KING COUNTY CHARTER HISTORY

DEVELOPMENT OF THE CHARTER

In the 1960's, King County government experienced a series of scandals 
involving, in separate events, the Assessor's Office, the Prosecutor's Office 
and a project to remodel the Courthouse. In response to these scandals, the 
League of Women Voters and the Municipal League conducted a review of County 
government--its organizations and functions—and eventually went to the three 
County Commissioners to request that the election of Freeholders to draft a home 
rule charter for the County be placed on the ballot. The Commissioners were not 
responsive to this request. The Municipal League then established a committee 
to reorganize County government. This committee, as provided by the State 
Constitution (Article XI, Section 4), obtained the signatures of ten percent of 
the voters in the County on a petition placing the election of Freeholders on 
the ballot. The Commissioners ruled the petition out of order on the ground 
that the ten percent figure was based on the wrong election. The Commissioners, 
however, noted the growing strength of the charter movement and eventually put 
the Freeholders elections issue on the 1967 primary and general election 
ballots. There were 225 candidates in the primary election for the 15 
Freeholder positions.

The Freeholders drafted a charter proposal, but not without difficulty. They 
initially had difficulty securing adequate funding from the Commissioners who 
were resisting reorganization. They also had to contend with a Prosecuting 
Attorney who opposed'a change in the County's organization. The Freeholders 
hired their own attorney and a consultant to assist them in drafting the 
Charter. Among the more controversial issues the Freeholders addressed was 
whether the Assessor's position should be elected (they decided it should be), 
whether elected offices should be partisan or non-partisan (they decided on 
partisan), and whether the clerk of the court functions should be under the 
administration of the Superior Court or the Executive (they placed these 
functions under the Executive).

The Freeholders' charter proposal was placed on the Fall 1968 ballot and 
approved by the voters. It took effect on May 1, 1969.

CHARTER REVIEW REQUIREMENTS

The State Constitution (Article XI, Section 4) permits counties to establish 
home rule charters and provides that the charters may be amended by proposals 
submitted by the county legislative authority to the voters at any general 
election. In King County, Council action is required to enact an ordinance to 
place a charter amendment on the ballot.

The King County Charter (Article 8, Section 800) states that:

"At least every ten years after the adoption of this charter, the county 
executive shall review, or cause to be reviewed, the charter and shall 
present, or cause to be presented, to the county council a written report 
recommending those amendments, if any, which should be made to the 
charter."
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The charter also permits the Council, at its own initiative, to propose 
amendments to the charter by enacting an ordinance placing the proposal on the 
next general election ballot.

There are no legal restraints, requirements or other guidance regarding charter 
review except that the County Executive must complete an effort to review the 
charter every ten years. The details of this process are at the Executive's 
discretion.

HISTORY OF CHARTER REVIEW AND AMENDMENTS

The charter has been amended four times—in 1971, 1975, 1977 and 1981. In 1971 
and 1977, the amendments came after a charter review process. In 1975 and 1981, 
the charter was amended in response to a specific issue. A proposal which came 
out of the 1977 Charter review process to abolish the Metro Council and assign 
Metro's responsibilities to King County was put on the ballot in 1979. That 
proposal failed. A proposal to amend Section 320.10 to reduce the ratio between 
the Executive and Council salaries was put on the ballot in 1986. That proposal 
also failed.

King County's Charter review history is closely related to proposals to 
restructure local government in King County. To the extent that historical 
background is necessary to put past charter review efforts in context, it has 
been included in this history.

First Charter Review and Amendments (1970-1971); In 1970, Executive John 
Spellman, in consultation with the County Council, appointed a thirteen-member 
charter review committee. This charter review committee met monthly beginning 
in August 1970, and issued a final report in August 1971. This first charter 
review committee broadly examined King County government under the new charter 
and generally concluded that it was successful. This committee recommended 
three charter amendments to: (1) Section 230.50 on the initiative process, (2) 
Section 410 on the presentation and adoption of budgets, and (3) Section 895 on 
mandatory inquests. Of the three, the only recommendation placed on the ballot 
required the County Council to adopt an annual budget for the County at least 
thirty days, instead of forty-five days, before the end of the year. The 
measure was approved by voters in September 1971.

The 1971 charter review committee also recommended that King County assume 
responsibility for Metro's functions and sought to encourage public discussion 
"... over the role of a reorganized County in the performance of urban 
services."

1975 Charter Revisions: The charter, as it was originally drafted, required 
that the County Council re-examine and, if necessary, redraw the boundaries for 
the councilmanic districts to provide for districts of roughly equal 
populations. As a result of what many people thought to be a highly politicized 
redistricting process in 1975, it was proposed that the redistricting process be 
put in the hands of an independent redistricting committee. This proposal, 
which revised Section 650 of the charter, was placed on the ballot and approved 
by the voters in September 1975. There was no charter review committee involved 
in this process.
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Second Charter Review and Amendments (1976-1977): The 1976-1977 charter review 
process had much earlier roots, beginning with the report of the 1971 charter 
review committee. Shortly after the 1971 report was issued. County Executive 
John Spellman, Seattle Mayor Wes Uhlman, and Renton Mayor Avery Garrett 
representing the Suburban Mayors Association (now the Suburban Cities 
Association) formed the Metropolitan Study Commission.

The boundaries for Metro, a special purpose agency providing sewage treatment 
services, had just been extended to be coterminous with the County boundaries 
for Metro's newly added transit function. A study released by the River Basin 
Coordinating Committee (RIBCO) suggested that Metro assume an increased number 
of functions including solid waste.

The Metropolitan Study Commission was comprised of eleven elected officials and 
seventeen citizens appointed (in an unofficial manner) by Mayor Uhlman and 
Executive Spellman. The Commission's mission was to examine the problems of 
governmental organization in King County, particularly the benefits of the 
consolidation of government functions.

After four years' work, the Commission released the Metropolitan Study 
Commission Report in 1975. The report proposed a two-tier form of government in 
King County and recommended a functional merger of King County and Metro. 
Discussions of how to implement these proposals continued after the report was 
issued and eventually led to the suggestion that the proposal be taken up as 
part of the review of King County's charter. The outcome of these discussions, 
led by the King County Council, was to place a Metro/King County merger proposal 
on the November 1976 ballot. It was also proposed that a charter review 
committee, comprised of six members from Seattle, five from unincorporated King 
County, and four from the remaining cities, be established. No more than half 
the group was to be elected officials or their staff.

In April 1976, Executive Spellman requested that the King Subregional Council of 
the Puget Sound Council of Governments review the issue of a King County/Metro 
consolidation. The King Subregional Council created a special subcommittee of 
its Organization Committee to study the issue and make a report of its 
conclusions for the upcoming charter review process. In about October 1976, the 
subcommittee's report, which supported the consolidation in principle, was 
approved by the King Subregional Council.

The 1977 Charter Review Committee was appointed in late 1976 at the Executive's 
initiative after consultation with the County Council and others. The 
membership did not follow the composition recommended by the Metropolitan Study 
Commission nor was the charge to the committee limited to Metro/King County 
consolidation.

The 1977 Charter Review Committee held its first meeting in December 1976 and 
met every two weeks through July 1977. The committee solicited comments on 
possible charter amendments from a variety of sources. The King County Council 
sent a motion to the committee proposing four charter amendments for the 
committee's consideration. These included: (1) lowering the minimum age for 
holding county office to 18; (2) returning to the commissioner form of 
government with five commissioners; (3) limiting elective officers to two
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consecutive terms; and (4) establishing non-partisan County elective positions. 
The committee issued a draft report in late May 1977. During June, seven public 
hearings on the committee's draft report were held in locations throughout the 
County.

The committee issued two final reports. The first one, issued in August 1977, 
addressed general charter amendments proposed by the committee for the 1977 
ballot and other non-charter recommendations for improving the operations of 
County government. In response to this report; the County Council placed on the 
September 1977 ballot three charter amendments: (1) reducing the age 
requirement of County elected officials from 21 years to 18 years; (2) deferring 
to State statute in the matter of political activities of County employees; and 
(3) requiring that appeals from land use decisions by the Executive Branch go to 
a hearing examiner process established by Council ordinance (instead of the 
Board of Appeals which now hears only property valuation appeals). All three 
amendments were among those proposed by the charter review committee. Of the 
three ballot issues, the age reduction for elected office failed.

The 1977 Charter Review Committee's second report, issued in October 1977, 
proposed a King County/Metro consolidation. No further action on that proposal 
occurred until early 1978 when the County Council proposed the establishment of 
a citizens advisory committee to recommend whether or not the consolidation 
issue should be placed on the fall 1978 ballot. The County provided $15,000 to 
support this effort, which was staffed and housed independently of County 
government. The Citizens' Advisory Committee on United Countywide Government 
was directed by Council Motion 3423 to advise the Council by July 1, 1978, on 
whether or not a King County/Metro merger should be placed on the fall 1978 
ballot. The committee's report recommended the consolidation of King County and 
Metro into a single governmental unit with either a nine-member council or a 
federated body of not more than 37 elected city and county officials to the 
maximum extent possible to attain representation consistent with federal 
constitutional requirements. The County Council put the proposal on the 
November 1979 ballot. It was not approved by the voters.

1981 Charter Revision

In 1981, voters approved an amendment to Section 560 of the Charter. That 
amendment deleted all remaining restrictions on political activities of County 
employees except that provided by State law. This change was prompted by 
circumstances in which several county employees had wanted to seek elective 
office, but could not because of the original Charter language.

1987 Charter Review

A 15-member commission (plus two alternates) was appointed by King County 
Executive Tim Hill after consultation with the King County Council in April 
1987. After considerable debate over Commission funding, $20,000 was 
appropriated by the King County Council, with the commitment for up to $20,000 
in additional funds if the Commission needed it.

The 1987 Charter Commission was appointed amid a resurgence of regionalism as a 
major concern. The State Legislature appointed the Local Governance Study
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Commission in 1985 to study local government organization and make 
recommendations for improvements to the Legislature by the end of 1987. A 
private, 35-member citizen's group—the King County 2000 Committee—was formed 
to address concerns about financing regional capital projects and to assess 
regional governance issues. The King County 2000 Committee issued its final 
report in November, 1987. Two members of the 1987 Charter Review Commission 
were also on the King County 2000 Committee.

The 1987 Charter Review Commission began its work in April 1987 with a three 
part-mission:

0 To review all existing provisions of the Charter and develop
recommendations for any technical amendments to improve the operation 
of County government;

0 To review all existing provisions of the Charter and develop
recommendations for any necessary structural changes to improve the 
organization of County government; and

0 To assess King County's role as a regional government and to recommend 
improvements in the County's ability to deliver regional services.

The Commission identified over thirty Charter issues as well as a series of 
regional services issues. After a period of public comment in June 1988, the 
Commission adopted its final recommendations which were presented to the County 
Executive who, in turn, transmitted them to the County Council. The 
recommendations were grouped into three tiers, reflecting both a general sense 
of the Commission's priorities and natural groupings of the recommendations 
themselves.

The first tier of recommendations proposed the reorganization of Metro and King 
County into a single regional government and other changes in the management of 
regional problems. The second tier o'f five recommendations addressed specific 
provisions in the Charter which the Commission felt had created, or have the 
strong potential for creating, operational problems for King County Government. 
The third tier of six recommendations addressed Charter provisions needing 
clarification and updating or the need to reflect the significant County 
responsibilities which have emerged since the Charter was adopted 20 years ago. 
The Commission also made eight recommendations on non-Charter matters ranging 
from studies of specific issues to changes in operational practices of the 
County. In a separate section of the final report, the Commission made 
recommendations on a number of regional issues including: criteria for guiding 
future government reorganization and assignment of responsibilities; a vision 
for regional government in the 21st century; recommendations for action on 
regional issues (surface water, solid waste, regional parks and recreation 
facilities, public health, regional air transportation management, and regional 
comprehensive land use, transportation, and economic development); and 
longer-term regional management issues (reorganize the Port of Seattle, 
Vegionalize management of sewage treatment, regional water supply and 
distribution, and regional management of law enforcement, district court, and 
jail functions).
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The first-tier recommendations concerning the County's role as a regional 
government created the most controversy. As its predecessors did, the 1987 
Charter Review Commission studied the County's regional role and 
responsibilities in the midst of a period of critical examination by several, 
often simultaneous groups of regional problems and their management. One of 
these problems was a growing dissatisfaction with the Metro Council. In early 
1988, the Commission was specifically asked by some CounciImembers to review a 
proposal to consolidate King County and Metro under a reorganized County 
government. The Commission did address this proposal as well as review the 
County's role in several other regional services and problems. The Commission's 
overall recommendation was that "there be a single, directly elected governing 
body for King County and Metro." The Commission further recommended that the 
County Council, under the consolidation, be expanded to 13 members to give 
greater accountability to the new regional County government and that there 
should be advisory committees on regional services comprised of representatives 
from cities and other appropriate entities and unincorporated-area communities. 
They also recommended that the issue of partisan/nonpartisan government not be 
addressed at that time because the controversy over that issue would detract 
from the discussion of a reorganization of Metro and King County.

County Council, in considering the Commission's recommendations, decided to set 
aside the issue of the King County/Metro consolidation and place five amendments 
on the November 1988 ballot. Four of the five issues were taken from the 
Commission's second-tier recommendations. The fifth amendment (the last listed 
below), was taken from the Commission's third-tier recommendations.

0 Revise Section 800 to specify that the Executive shall appoint a citizen 
commission to conduct the Charter's review.

0 Revise Section 350.20.20 to transfer full hiring authority of the
Director of the Department of Judicial Administration from the Executive 
to Superior Court.

0 Revise Section 550 to allow certain part-time employees to become part 
of the Career Service System.

0 Revise Section 815 to increase the public works bid limit for County 
road projects. The Council added a provision allowing the County to 
establish a small works roster (upon the Legislature granting such 
authority).

0 Revise Section 250 to clarify and strengthen the role of the County 
Auditor.

In November 1988, the voters of King County approved all five Charter 
amendments.

For more information, please contact the King County Executive's Office at 
296-4040.
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PREAMBLE

We, the people of King County, Washington, in order to form a more just and 
orderly government, establish separate legislative and executive branches, 
insure responsibility and accountability, enable effective citizen 
participation, preserve a healthy environment and secure the benefits of home 
rule and self-government, in accordance with the Constitution of the State of 
Washington, do adopt this charter.

ARTICLE 1

POWERS OF THE COUNTY

Section 110. General Powers,

The county shall have all of the powers which it is possible for a home rule 
county to have under the state constitution.

Section 120. Intergovernmental Relations.

The county may, in the exercise of its powers and the performance of its 
functions and services, agree by contract or otherwise to participate jointly or 
in cooperation with any one or more other governments, governmental agencies, 
and municipal corporations, and to share the costs and responsibilities of such 
powers, functions and services.

Section 130. Construction.

The powers of the county granted by this charter shall be liberally construed, 
and the specific statement of particular powers shall not be construed as 
limiting the general powers. Reference to the state constitution and general 
law in this charter shall be construed as a continuing reference to them as they 
may be amended from time to time. This charter and the ordinances enacted 
hereunder shall supersede special and general laws which are inconsistent with 
the charter and ordinances to the extent permitted by the state constitution.

Section 140. Name, Boundaries and County Seat.

The name, boundaries and county seat of the county shall remain as they are on 
the date of the enactment of this charter until changed. Branch county offices 
may be established by ordinances.
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ARTICLE 2

THE LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

Section 210. Composition.

The legislative branch shall be composed of the county council.

Section 220. The County Council.

220.10. Composition and Terms of Office.

The county council shall consist of nine members. The county shall be divided 
into nine districts, and one councilman shall be nominated and elected by the 
voters of each district. The term of office of each councilman shall be four 
years and until his successor is elected and qualified.

220.20. Powers.

shall

to

The county council, shall be the policy determining body of the county and 
have all legislative powers of the county under this charter. The county 
council shall exercise its legislative power by the adoption and enactment of 
ordinances: shall levy taxes, appropriate revenue and adopt budgets for the 
county; shall establish the compensation to be paid to all county officers and 
employees and shall provide for the reimbursement of expenses; except as
otherwise provided herein shall have the power to establish, abolish, combine
and divide administrative offices and executive departments and to establish 
their powers and responsibilities; shall adopt by ordinance comprehensive plans 
including improvement plans for the present and future development of the 
county; shall have the power to conduct public hearings on matters of public 
concern to assist it in performing its legislative responsibilities and to 
subpoena witnesses, documents and other evidence and to administer oaths, but 
the subpoena power of the county council shall be limited to matters relating
proposed ordinances which are being considered by the county council, and any
witness shall have the right to be represented by counsel. The specific 
statement of particular legislative powers shall not be construed as limiting 
the legislative powers of the county council.

220.30. Organization.

The county council shall elect one of its members as chairman, shall be 
responsible for its own organization and for the employment and supervision of 
those employees whom it deems necessary to assist it or individual councilman in 
the exercise of their legislative powers and shall appoint a clerk to maintain 
its records.

220.40. Rules of Procedure.

The county council shall adopt by ordinance rules of procedure governing the 
time, place and conduct of its meetings and hearings and the introduction, 
publication, consideration and adoption of ordinances. All meetings shall be
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open to the public, and a verbatim public record shall be kept of each meeting 
and the votes taken therein in the form, and for a reasonable period of time, as 
provided by ordinance.

220.50. Relationship with Other Branches.

The county council and the individual councilman shall not interfere in the 
administration, and shall not issue orders to any officer, agent or employee, of 
any other branch of the county government.

Section 230. Ordinances.

230.10. Introduction and Adoption.

Proposed ordinances shall be limited to one subject and may be introduced by any 
councilman or by initiative petition. At least seven days after the intro­
duction of a proposed ordinance, except an emergency ordinance, and prior to its 
adoption or enactment, the county council shall hold a public hearing after due 
notice to consider the proposed ordinance. Except as otherwise provided in this 
charter, a minimum of five affirmative votes shall be required to adopt an 
ordinance.

230.20. Executive Veto.

Except as otherwise provided in this charter, the county executive shall have 
the right to veto any ordinance or any object of expense of an appropriation 
ordinance. Every ordinance shall be presented to the county executive within 
five days after its adoption or enactment by the county council. Within ten 
days after its presentation, the county executive shall either sign the 
ordinance and return it to the county council, veto the ordinance and return it 
to the county council with a written and signed statement of the reasons for his 
veto or sign and partially veto an appropriation ordinance and return it to the 
county council with a written and signed statement of the reasons for his 
partial veto. If an ordinance is not returned by the county executive within 
ten days after its presentation, it shall be deemed enacted without his 
signature. Within thirty days after an ordinance has been vetoed and returned 
or partially vetoed and returned, the county council may override the veto or 
partial veto by enacting the ordinance by a minimum of six affirmative votes.

230.30. Emergency Ordinances.

Any proposed ordinance may be enacted as an emergency ordinance if the county 
council finds as a fact, and states in the ordinance, that an emergency exists 
and that the ordinance is necessary for the immediate preservation of public 
peace, health or safety or for the support of county government and its existing 
public institutions. A minimum of seven affirmative votes shall be required to 
enact an emergency ordinance; and unless it is an emergency appropriation 
ordinance, it shall not be subject to the veto power of the county executive.
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230.40. Referendum.

Except a provided herein, an enacted ordinance may be subjected to a referendum 
by the voters of the county by filing with the county council prior to the 
effective day of the ordinance petitions bearing signatures of registered voters 
of the county equal in number to not less than eight percent of the votes cast 
in the county for the office of county executive at the last preceding election 
for county executive. Each petition shall contain the full text of the 
ordinance to be referred. The ordinance to be referred shall be placed on the 
ballot at the special or general election occurring more than forty-five days 
after the petitions are filed.

An appropriation ordinance; an ordinance necessary for the immediate 
preservation of the public peace, health or safety or for the support of county 
government and its existing public institutions; an ordinance proposing 
amendments to this charter; an ordinance providing for collective bargaining; an 
ordinance approving a collective bargaining agreement; an ordinance providing 
for the compensation or working conditions of county employees; or an ordinance 
which has been approved by the voters by referendum or initiative shall not be 
subject to a referendum.

230.50. Initiative.

Ordinances except ordinances providing for the compensation or working 
conditions of county employees may be proposed by filing with the county council 
petitions bearing signatures of registered voters of the county equal in number 
to not less than ten percent of the votes cast in the county for the office of 
county executive at the last preceding election for county executive. Each 
petition shall contain the full text of the proposed ordinance.

The county council shall consider the proposed ordinance. If the proposed 
ordinance is not enacted within ninety days after the petitions are presented, 
it shall be placed on the ballot at the next regular or special election 
occurring more than one hundred thirty-five days after the petitions are filed 
or at an earlier election designated by the county council. However, if the 
proposed ordinance is enacted at any time prior to the election, it shall not be 
placed on the ballot or be voted on unless it is subjected to referendum.

If the county council rejects the proposed ordinance and adopts a substitute 
ordinance concerning the same subject matter, the substitute ordinance shall be 
placed on the same ballot with the proposed ordinance; and the voters shall 
first be given the choice of accepting either or rejecting both and shall then 
be given the choice of accepting one and rejecting the other. If a majority of 
the voters voting on the first issue is for either, then the ordinance receiving 
the majority of the votes cast on the second issue shall be deemed approved. If 
a majority of those voting on the first issue is for rejecting both, then 
neither ordinance shall be approved regardless of the vote on the second issue.
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230.60. Referendum and Initiative Petitions.

The county council shall establish by ordinance the form to be used for 
referendum and initiative petitions. All referendum and initiative petitions 
shall be sponsored by an individual or committee of individuals which shall 
secure the approval of the clerk of the county council as to the form of the 
proposed petitions before circulating them. Within five days after the form of 
the proposed petitions is submitted to him, the clerk of the county council 
shall return it to the sponsor with an indication of his approval or with a 
detailed written explanation of his objection to the form.

230.70. Effective Date of Ordinances.

Except as provided herein, the effective date of an ordinance shall be ten days 
after its enactment unless a later day is specified in the ordinance. If an 
ordinance may be subjected to a referendum as provided in Section 230.40 and if 
a proposed referendum petition is submitted to the clerk of the county council 
as provided in Subsection 230.60 prior to the tenth day after its enactment, the 
effective date of the ordinance shall be forty-five days after its enactment 
unless a later date is specified in the ordinance. If an ordinance is subjected 
to referendum, it shall not become effective until after it is approved by the 
voters. If it is approved by a majority of the voters voting on the issue, the 
effective date.of an ordinance which is subjected to referendum or proposed by 
initiative, or a substitute ordinance proposed by the county council as provided 
in subsection 230.50, shall be ten days after the results of the election are 
certified unless a later date is specified in the ordinance. The effective date 
of an emergency ordinance shall be the date of its enactment unless a later date 
is specified in the ordinance.

An ordinance v;hich is subject to the veto power of the county executive and 
which is not vetoed, or the approved portions of an appropriation ordinance 
which has been partially vetoed, shall be deemed enacted on the date that it is 
approved by, or ten days after it is presented to, the county executive. An 
ordinance which is vetoed or the vetoed portions of an appropriation ordinance 
shall be deemed enacted on the date that the county council overrides the veto 
or partial veto. An ordinance which is not subject to the veto power of the 
county executive shall be deemed enacted on the date it is approved by the 
county council.

Section 240. Motions.

The county council may pass motions to confirm or reject appointments by the 
county executive, to organize and administer the legislative branch, to make 
declarations of policy which do not have the force of law and to request 
information from any other agency of county government. Motions shall not be 
subject to the veto power of the county executive, and the county council in 
passing motions need not comply with the procedural requirements for the 
introduction, consideration and adoption of ordinances.
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Section 250. County Auditor,

The county auditor shall be appointed by a majority of the county council and 
shall be responsible to the council for conducting, or causing to be conducted, 
independent post audits of county agencies for the purpose of reporting to the 
council regarding the integrity of the function of the financial management 
system, the quality and efficiency of agency management, and the effectiveness 
of programs. In carrying out this purpose, the auditor shall perform the 
following audits within guidelines established by the county council by 
ordinance: financial and compliance audits to supplement those performed by the 
state pursuant to general law, economy and efficiency audits, and program result 
audits. In addition, the auditor shall perform such special studies as may be 
requested by the council. The auditor shall report the results of each agency 
audit to the county council. Annual audits shall continue to be performed by 
the state in accordance with general law.

The organization and administration of the auditor's office shall be 
sufficiently independent to assure no interference or influence external to the 
organization shall adversely affect an independent and objective judgment by the 
auditor and the auditor shall be provided a discrete budget and staff 
allocation. (Ord. 8649, 9/6/88).

Section 260. Office of Citizen Complaints.

The county council shall establish by ordinance an office to receive complaints 
concerning the operation of county government and shall grant it sufficient 
power to permit it quickly and efficiently to investigate and to make and 
publicize recommendations concerning its findings, including the power to 
subpoena witnesses, documents and other evidence and to administer oaths. The 
subpoena power of the office of citizen complaints shall be limited to matters 
under written complaint by a citizen of the county, and any witness shall have 
the right to be represented by counsel. Any individual who is the subject of a 
complaint shall have the right to present witnesses in his own behalf.

ARTICLE 3

THE EXECUTIVE BRANCH 

Section 310. Composition and Powers.

The executive branch shall be composed of the county executive, the county 
administrative officer, the county assessor, the officers and employees of 
administrative offices and executive departments established by this charter or 
created by the county council and the members of boards and commissions except 
the board of appeals and the personnel board. The executive branch shall have 
all executive powers of the county under this charter.
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Section 320. County Executive.

320.10. Election, Term of Office and Compensation.

The county executive shall be nominated and elected by the voters of the county, 
and his term of office shall be four years and until his successor is elected 
and qualified. The county executive shall receive compensation at least one and 
one-half times the compensation paid to a councilman.

320.20. Powers and Duties.

The county executive shall be the chief executive officer of the county and 
shall have all the executive powers of the county which are not expressly vested 
in other specific elective officers by this charter; shall supervise all 
administrative offices and executive departments established by this charter or 
created by the county council; shall be the chief peace officer of the county 
and shall execute and enforce all ordinances and state statutes within the 
county; shall serve on all boards and commissions on which a county commissioner 
was required to serve prior to the adoption of this charter, but if more than 
one county commissioner was required to serve, the county council shall appoint 
a councilman or councilmen to serve on the board or commission with him; shall 
present to the county council an annual statement of the financial and 
governmental affairs of the county and any other report which he may deem 
necessary; shall prepare and present to the county council budgets and a budget 
message setting forth the programs which he proposes for the county during the 
next fiscal year; shall prepare and present to the county council comprehensive 
plans including capital'improvement plans for the present and future development, 
of the county; shall have the power to veto any ordinance adopted by the county , 
council except as otherwise provided in this charter; shall have the power to 
assign duties to administrative offices and executive departments which are not 
specifically assigned by this charter or by ordinance; and shall sign, or cause 
to be signed, on behalf of the county all deeds, contracts and other 
instruments. The specific statement of particular executive powers shall not be 
construed as limiting the executive powers of the county executive.

Section 330. County Administrative Officer.

The county executive shall appoint the county administrative officer who, under 
the general supervision of the county executive, shall assist him, shall 
supervise the administrative offices and shall perform such other duties as are 
delegated to him by the county executive.

Section 340. Appointments, Confirmation and Removal.

340.10. Appointments by the County Executive.

The county executive shall appoint the county administrative officer and the 
chief officer of each executive department except the county assessor and shall 
appoint the members of all boards and commissions except as otherwise provided 
in this charter.

340.20. Appointments by the County Administrative Officer.

The county administrative officer shall appoint the chief officer of each 
administrative office.
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340.30. Appointments by the Chief Officers,

The chief officer of each administrative office and executive department shall 
appoint all officers and employees of his office or department and shall comply 
with the rules of the personnel system when appointing officers and employees to 
positions covered by the career service.

340.40. Confirmation.

The appointments by the county executive shall be subject to confirmation by a 
majority of the county council. The appointments by the county administrative 
officer shall be subject to approval by the county executive.

340.50. Qualifications.

The county administrative officer and the chief officers appointed by either the 
county executive or the county administrative officer shall be appointed on the 
basis of their abilities, qualifications, integrity and prior experience 
concerning the duties of the office to which they shall be appointed.

340.60. Removal.

Any officer, board or commission member, or employee who is not a member of the 
career service may be removed at any time by the officer who appointed him, 
except that a member of the personnel board or the board of appeals may be 
removed only by a majority of the county council as provided in this charter.

Section 350. Administrative Offices and Executive Departments.

The executive branch shall be divided by the county council by ordinance into 
administrative offices and executive departments.

350.10. Administrative Offices.

The administrative offices shall consist of those agencies of the executive 
branch which provide administrative services for the various agencies of county 
government.

350.20. Executive Departments.

The executive departments shall consist of the department of assessments, the 
department of judicial administration and those agencies of the executive branch 
which are primarily engaged in the execution and enforcement of ordinances and 
statutes concerning the public peace, health and safety and which furnish or 
provide governmental services directly to or for the residents of the county.

350.20.10. Department of Assessments.

The department of assessments shall be administered by the county assessor who 
shall perform the duties specified by general law. The county assessor shall be 
elected by the voters of the county unless general law shall provide otherwise, 
and his term of office shall be four years. The department of assessments shall 
be an executive department subject to the personnel system and shall utilize the
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services of the administrative offices and the executive departments, but it 
shall not be abolished or combined with any other executive department or 
administrative office and shall not have its duties decreased by the county 
council.

350.20.20. Department of Judicial Administration.

The department of judicial administration shall be administered by the superior 
court clerk who shall be appointed by and serve at the pleasure of a majority of 
the superior court judges in the county. The department of judicial 
administration shall maintain the official court files, records and indexes 
necessary for the efficient administration of justice and the court system and 
shall perform such other duties assigned to it by a majority of the superior 
court judges in the county.

The department of judicial administration shall be an executive department 
subject to the personnel system and shall utilize the services of the 
administrative offices and the executive departments, but it shall not be 
abolished by the county council. (Ord. 8648, 9/6/88).

ARTICLE 4

FINANCIAL PROCEDURES 

Section 410. Presentation and Adoption of Budgets.

At least seventy-five days prior to the end of each fiscal year, the county 
executive shall present to the county council a complete budget and budget 
message, proposed current expense and capital budget appropriation ordinances, 
and proposed tax and revenue ordinances necessary to raise sufficient revenues 
to balance the budget; and at least thirty days prior to the end of the fiscal 
year, the county council shall adopt appropriation, tax and revenue ordinances 
for the next fiscal year. (Ord. 981; 9/13/71)

Section 420. Budget Information.

At least one hundred.thirty-five days prior to the end fo the fiscal year, all 
agencies of county government shall submit to the county executive information 
necessary to prepare the budget.

Section 430. Contents of Budget.

The budget shall include all funds, revenues and reserves; shall be divided into 
programs, projects and objects of expense and shall include supporting data 
deemed advisable by the county executive or required by ordinance; shall 
indicate as to each program, project or object of expense the actual 
expenditures of the preceding fiscal year, the estimated expenditures for the 
current fiscal year and requested appropriations for the next fiscal year; and 
shall include the proposed capital improvement program for the next six fiscal 
years. The expenditures included in the budget for the ensuing fiscal year 
shall not exceed the estimated revenues.
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Section 440. Budget Message.

The budget message shall explain the budget in fiscal terms and in terms of the 
goals to be accomplished and shall relate the requested appropriations to the 
comprehensive plans of the county.

Section 450. Copies of Budget.

Copies of the budget and budget message shall be delivered to the clerk and each 
councilman. Prior to the public hearing on the budget, the budget message and 
supporting tables shall be furnished to any interested person upon request, and 
copies of the budget shall be furnished for a reasonable fee as established by 
ordinance and shall be available for public inspection.

Section 460. Consideration and Adoption of Appropriation Ordinances.

Prior to the adoption of any appropriation ordinances for the next fiscal year, 
the county council shall hold a public hearing to consider the budget presented 
by the county executive and shall hold any other public hearing on the budget or 
any part thereof that it deems advisable. The county council in considering the 
appropriations ordinances proposed by the county executive may delete or add 
items, may reduce or increase the proposed appropriations and may add provisions 
restricting the expenditures of certain appropriations; but it shall not change 
the form of the proposed appropriation ordinances submitted by the county 
executive. The appropriation ordinances adopted by the county council shall not 
exceed the estimated revenues of the county for the next fiscal year for each 
fund including surpluses and reserves, but the county council may increase the 
amount of the estimated revenues contained in the budget presented by the county 
executive by reestimating the amount by motion passed by a minimum of six 
affirmative votes or by creating additional sources of revenue which were not 
included in the proposed tax and revenue ordinances presented by the county 
executive.

Section 470. Additional Appropriations.

470.10. Contingency Appropriations.

The appropriation ordinances shall include contingency funds which shall not be 
expended unless the county executive certifies in writing that sufficient funds 
are available and the county council adopts an additional appropriation 
ordinance after being requested to do so by the county executive.

470.20. Emergency Appropriations.

The county council may adopt an emergency appropriation ordinance which may 
appropriate contingency funds, revenues received in excess of the revenues 
estimated in the budget and funds from any other source available to the county 
in an emergency.
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470.30. Additional Capital Budget Appropriations.

The county council shall not adopt an additional or amended capital budget 
appropriation ordinance during the fiscal year unless requested to do so by the 
county executive.

Section 475. Work Programs and Allotments.

Within thirty days after the adoption of the appropriation ordinances, each 
agency of county government except the county council shall present to the 
county executive work programs and requested allotments by program, project, 
object of expense or period of time to properly control expenditures and prevent 
deficits; and the county executive may allot and withhold appropriations. At 
any time during the fiscal year, the county executive may transfer current 
expense appropriations between general classifications of expenditures within 
the same executive department, administrative office, board or commission.

During the last quarter of the fiscal year, the county council when requested to 
do so by the county executive may adopt and ordinance to transfer appropriations 
between agencies of county government; but a capital budget project shall not be 
abandoned thereby unless its abandonment is recommended by the executive 
department responsible for planning.

Section 480. Lapses of Appropriations.

Unless otherwise provided by the appropriation ordinances, an unexpended and 
unencumbered appropriations in the current expense appropriation ordinances 
shall lapse at the end of the fiscal year. An appropriation in the capital 
budget appropriation ordinances shall lapse when the project has been completed 
or abandoned or when no expenditure or encumbrance has been made for three 
years.

Section 490. Interfund Borrowing and Reimbursement.

One agency of county government or fund may reimburse another agency or fund for 
services rendered, and the county council when requested to do so by the county 
executive may adopt an ordinance to provide for temporary interfund borrowing.

Section 495. Illegal Contracts.

Except as otherwise provided by ordinance, any contract in excess of an 
appropriation shall be null and void; and any officer, agency or employee of the 
county knowingly responsible shall be personally liable to anyone damaged by his 
action. The county council when requested to do so by the county executive may 
adopt an ordinance permitting the county to enter into contracts requiring the 
payment of funds from appropriations of subsequent fiscal years, but real 
property shall not be leased to the county for more than one year unless it is 
included in a capital budget appropriation ordinance.
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Section 510. Purpose.

The county shall establish 
county which will assure: 
employees on the basis of 
promotion on the basis of 
practices which will keep

ARTICLE 5

THE PERSONNEL SYSTEM

and maintain an effective personnel system for the 
recruitment, selection and retention of county 

merit; the development of a county career service; 
demonstrated ability; and compensation and personnel 
the county system competitive.

Section 520. Administration.

The county executive shall administer the personnel system of the county in 
accordance with the personnel rules adopted by the county council by ordinance. 
The county administrative officer shall prepare and present proposed personnel 
rules to the county executive who shall present a proposed ordinance 
establishing the personnel rules to the county council which shall adopt the 
ordinance with or without amendments.

Section 530. Personnel Rules.

The personnel rules shall provide for: the classification of all employed 
positions based on the duties, authority and responsiblity of each position with 
adequate provisions for reclassification of any position whenever warranted; a 
pay plan for all county positions; methods for determining the merit and fitness 
of candidates for appointment or promotion; policies and procedures concerning 
reductions in force and removal of employees; hours of work, attendance, 
regulations and provisions for vacations and sick leaves; policies and 
procedures for persons holding provisional appointments; policies and procedures 
governing relationships with employee organizations; policies governing 
in-service training; grievance procedures; procedures for disciplinary actions 
for just cause; penalties for violation of the provisions of Section 560; and 
other related policies and procedures.

Section 540. The Personnel Board.

There shall be a personnel board composed of five members, four of them shall be 
appointed by the county executive subject to confirmation by a majority of the 
county council. One member of the personnel board shall be elected by secret 
ballot by the county employees who are members of the career service according 
to the procedure established by ordinance. A personnel board member shall serve 
a five year term and until his successor is appointed or elected, with one 
member being appointed each year. A majority of the county council, but not the 
county executive, may remove a personnel board member for just cause after 
written charges have been served on the personnel board member and a public 
hearing has been held by the county council. The county council may provide for 
the compensation of personnel board members on a per diem basis.

The personnel board shall report at least once a year to the county executive 
concerning the operation of the personnel system with any recommendations it may 
have for its improvement.
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Any member of the career service may appeal to the personnel board: from any 
action pertaining to the methods of examination, appointment or promotion; from 
any suspension for more than sixty days, reduction in rank or pay, or removal; 
and from any classification or reclassification of positions. The personnel 
board shall hold a public hearing to consider an appeal and shall issue such 
orders as it deems proper including but not limited to the restoration of rank 
or pay, with or without loss of benefits and pay, and the allocation and 
reallocation of positions. The decision of the personnel board shall be final 
unless reviewed by a court of competent jurisdiction.

Section 550. Career Service Positions.

All county employees and officers shall be members of the career service except 
those in the following positions: all elected officers; the county auditor, the 
clerk and all other employees of the county council; the county administrative 
officer; the chief officer of each executive department and administrative 
office; the members of all boards and commissions; administrative assistants for 
the county executive and one administrative assistant each for the county 
administrative officer, the county auditor, the county assessor, the chief 
officer of each executive department and administrative office and for each 
board and commission; a chief deputy for the county assessor; one confidential 
secretary each for the county executive, the chief officer of each executive 
department and administrative office, and for each administrative assistant 
specified herein; all employees of those officers who are exempted from the 
provisions of this charter by the state constitution; persons employed in a 
professional or scientific capacity to conduct a special inquiry, 
investigation or examination; part-time and temporary employees; 
administrative interns; election precinct officials; all persons serving the 
county without compensation; physicians; surgeons; dentists; medical 
interns; and student nurses and inmates employed by county hospitals, 
tuberculosis sanitariums and health departments of the county.

Part-time Employees. All part-time employees shall be exempted from career 
service membership except, effective January 1, 1989, all part-time employees 
employed at least half-time or more, as defined by ordinance, shall be members 
of the career service. (Ord. 8651, 9/12/88).

Section 560. Political Activities,

The political activities of county employees and officers shall be governed 
by the applicable provisions of state law. (Ord. 5665; 9/8/81).

ARTICLE 6 

ELECTIONS

Section 610. Election Procedures.

Except as provided in this Article, the nominating primaries and elecitons shall 
be conducted in accordance with general law governing the election of partisan 
county officers.
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Section 620. Independent Candidates.

On or before the last day for filing a declaration of candidacy as a candidate 
in a major political party primary, anyone qualified to assume office if elected 
may file a declaration of candidacy as an "independent."

Any candidate who files a declaration of candidacy as an independent shall be 
placed on the primary ballots under the title "independent;" and, if the total 
number of votes cast for independent candidates for an office is equal to at 
least twenty percent of the total number of votes cast for that office in the 
primary, then the candidate who receives a plurality of the votes cast for 
independent candidates for that office shall be the independent nominee for that 
office and shall be placed on the general election ballots under the title 
"independent."

Anyone who files a declaration of candidacy as an independent shall not be a 
candidate for any political party in that primary or in the succeeding general 
election and shall pay the filing fee required for a declaration of candidacy 
for a major political party primary.

Section 630. Qualifications.

Each county officer holding an elective office shall be, at the time of his 
appointment or election and at all times while he holds office, at least 
twenty-one years of age, a citizen of the United States and a resident and 
registered voter of King County; and each councilman shall be a resident of the 
district which he represents. Any change in the boundaries of a councilman's 
district which shall cause him to be no longer a resident of the district which 
he represents shall not disqualify him from holding office during the remainder 
of the term for which he was elected or appointed. (Ord. 3404, 9/23/77)

Section 640. County Executive and Assessor.

The nomination and election of the county executive and county assessor shall be 
held every four years as a county general election at the same time as the 
general election for cities in the county commencing with the election of 1971 
for the county assessor and with the election of 1973 for the county executive.

Section 650. Councilman.

650.10. Districts.

The county shall be divided into nine districts numbered one through nine. 

650.20. Nomination and Election.

The nomination and election of councilman shall be held every four years as a 
county general election at the same time as the general election for cities in 
the county commencing in even numbered districts with the election of 1971 and 
in odd numbered districts with the election of 1973.
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650.30. Districting.

650.30.10. District Boundaries.

The boundaries of each district shall correspond as nearly as practical with the 
boundaries of election precincts, municipalities and census tracts and shall be: 
drawn to produce districts with compact and contiguous territory, composed of 
economic and geographic units and approximately equal in population.

650.30.20. Districting Committee.

During the month of January, 1981, and by January 31st of each fifth year 
thereafter, a five-member districting committee shall be appointed. The county 
council shall appoint four persons to the committee, two from each of the two 
major political parties, the four to appoint the fifth who shall be the 
chairperson. The districting committee shall within 30 days of their 
appointment meet and appoint a districting master who shall be qualified by 
education, training and experience to draw a districting plan. If the 
districting committee is unable to agree upon the appointment of a districting 
master within 30 days, the county council shall appoint a districting master by 
March 31st of that year. (Ord. 2494; 9/15/75)

650.30.30. Districting Plan.

The districting master shall draw a districting plan for the county which shall 
be submitted by May 1st of the same year to the districting committee for 
adoption with or without amendment. The districting committee shall adopt the 
districting plan within fifteen days. Upon adoption, the districting plan shall 
be submitted to the clerk of the county council by the districting committee.
The plan shall become effective upon filing. (Ord. 2494; 9/15/75)

Section 660. Commencement of Terms of Office.

The terms of office of elected county officer shall commence on the date 
specified by general law for public officers elected at city general elections.

Section 670. Recall.

The holder of any elective office may be recalled in accordance with the 
provisions of general law.

Section 680. Vacancies.

An elective county office shall become vacant upon the incumbent's death; 
resignation; recall; conviction of a felony, crime involving moral turpitude, 
unlawful destruction of court records, or other crime pertinent to his office; 
declaration of incompetency by a court of competent jurisdiction; absence from 
the county for a period of more than thirty days without the permission of a 
majority of the county council; or failure to fulfill or continue to fulfill the 
qualifications for office; provided, however, that an elective county office 
shall not become vacant as the result of a criminal conviction or declaration of 
incompetency until the conviction or declaration has become final and is no 
longer subject to appeal.

-15-



680.10. Election or Appointment to Fill Vacancy.

A vacancy in an elective county office shall be filled at the next primary and 
general elections which occur in the county; provided that an election to fill 
the vacancy shall not be held if the successor to the vacated office will be 
elected at the next general election as provided in Sections 620 and 630. The 
term of office of an officer who has been elected to fill a vacancy shall only 
be for the unexpired portion of the term of the officer who has been elected to 
fill a vacancy shall only be for the unexpired portion of the term of the 
officer whose office has become vacant and shall commence as soon as he is 
elected and qualified.

A majority of the county council may temporarily fill a vacancy by appointment 
until the vacancy has been filled by election or the successor to the office has 
been elected and qualified.

Section 690. Statement of Campaign Contributions and Expenditures.

Every candidate for nomination or election to an elective county office shall, 
within ten days after the primary, general or special election as the case may 
be, file an itemized statement with the executive department responsible for 
conducting elections showing all campaign contributions and pledges of manpower 
and material made to him on his behalf and all campaign expenditures and 
obligations incurred by him or on his behalf. Such statement when filed shall 
be a public record. The county council shall by ordinance prescribe the form of 
such statement. A willful violation of this section shall disqualify the 
candidate from holding county elective office.

ARTICLE 7

BOARD OF APPEALS

Section 710. Composition, Appointment, Removal.

The board of appeals shall be composed of seven members appointed by the county 
executive subject to confirmation by a majority of the county council. Each 
member of the board of appeals shall serve a four year term and until his 
successor is appointed. Two members shall be appointed each year; except that 
every fourth year, only one member shall be appointed. A majority of the county 
council, but not the county executive, may remove a board of appeals member for 
just cause after written charges have been served on the board of appeals member 
and a public hearing has been held by the county council. The county council 
shall provide for the compensation of the board of appeals members on a per diem 
basis.

Section 720. Powers.

The board of appeals shall hear and decide all appeals from any valuation by the 
department of assessments. The county council may by ordinance provide for an 
appeal to the board of appeals from any other order by an executive department 
or administrative office. The decision of the board of appeals shall be final
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unless reviewed by a state agency as provided by general law or appealed to a 
court of competent jurisdiction within the time limits established by ordinance 
or general law. (Ord. 3405; 9/23/77)

Section 730. Rules of Practice and Procedure.

The board of appeals shall prepare, publish and amend rules of practice and 
procedure establishing the method for appealing to the board and shall provide 
for the seleciton of those of its members who shall serve with representatives 
of cities or other agencies of government on any joint board or commission 
established by general law which hears appeals which would otherwise be within 
the jurisdiction of the board of appeals established by this charter.

ARTICLE 8

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Section 800. Charter Review and Amendments.

At least every ten years after the adoption of this charter, the county 
executive shall appoint a citizen commission of not less than fifteen members 
whose mandate shall be to review the charter and present, or cause to be 
presented, to the county council a written report recommending those amendments, 
if any, which should be made to the charter. This citizen commission shall be 
composed of at least one representative from each of the county council 
districts.

The county council may propose amendments to this charter by enacting an 
ordinance to submit a proposed amendment to the voters of the county at the next 
general election occurring more than forty-five days after the enactment of the 
ordinance. An ordinance proposing an amendment to the charter shall not be 
subject to the veto power of the county executive. Publication of a proposed 
amendment and notice of its submission to the voters of the county shall be made 
in accordance with the state constitution and general law. If the proposed 
amendment is approved by majority of the voters voting on the issue, it shall 
become effective ten days after the results of the election are certified unless 
a later date is specified in the amendment. (Ord. 8647, 9/6/88).

Section 810. Severability and Construction.

The provisions of this charter are severable; and, if any provision should be 
declared to be unconstitutional or inapplicable, it- shall not affect the 
constitutionality or applicability of any other provision of this charter.

Section 815. Contracts and Competitive Bidding.

The construction of all public buildings and works shall be performed by 
independent contractors; except that county road projects having a value of less 
than twenty-five thousand dollars may be performed by county employees.
Whenever the county would have been required to do so by general law if it had 
not adopted this charter, it shall purchase all property and award all contracts 
by competitive bidding in accordance with the procedures established by
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state. The 
of one hundred 

established by

ordinance. Provided that, when permitted by law, there shall be established a 
small works roster composed of all contractors who have requested to be placed 
on it and who are properly licensed to perform such work in this 
county may award contracts using this roster for all contracts 
thousand dollars or less, in accordance with procedures to be 
ordinance. (Ord. 8650, 9/12/88).

Section 820. Conflict of Interest.

The county council shall adopt an ordinance prohibiting an officer or employee 
of the county when it might conflict with the performance of his official duties 
from directly or indirectly; receiving or having any financial interest in any 
sale to or by the county of any service or property; accepting or seeking for 
others any service or thing of value on more favorable terms than those granted 
to the public generally from any person, firm or corporation having dealings 
with the county; or accepting any gift from any person, firm or corporation 
having dealings with the county. The ordinance shall include civil and criminal 
penalties for the negligent or willful violation of this section by any county 
officer or employee or by any person, firm or corporation having dealings with 
the county.

Section 830. Public Inspection of Public Records.

All official acts and documents except those which have been specifically 
prepared for use by the county in court proceedings, criminal and law 
enforcement files, those which would invade a person's right of privacy and 
those which are specified as confidential by general law shall be open for 
public inspection; and the agency having custody and control of public records 
shall upon request supply certified copies of the records requested for a 
reasonable fee as established by ordinance.

Section 840. Anti-Discrimination.

There shall be no discrimination in employment or compensation of county 
officers or employees on account of sex, race, color, national origin, religious 
affiliation or age except by minimum age and retirement provisions; and the 
county shall not enter into any contract with any person, firm, organization or 
corporation which discriminates on the basis of sex, race, color, national 
origin, religious affiliation or age except by minimum age and retirement 
provisions.

Section 850. Delegation of Authority.

Any power or duty of a county officer except the veto power of the county 
executive may be delegated by that officer to another officer or employee under 
his control and supervision; provided, however, that the delegating officer 
shall continue to be responsible for the exercise of power or the performance of 
the duty delegated. The county council shall not delegate its legislative power 
except to the extent that it delegates to a county officer the authority to 
promulgate regulations in accordance with adequate standards established by the 
county counci 1.
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Section 860. References to County Agencies and Officers in the Constitution or 
General Law.

Whenever the state constitution or a general law which has not been superseded 
by this charter or by the ordinances enacted hereunder refers to an agency or 
officer of county government who has been superseded by this charter, it shall 
be deemed to refer to the agency or officer designated by this charter or by the 
county council to perform the functions of the superseded agency or officer or 
in the absence of such a designation to the agency or officer designated by the 
county executive.

Section 870. Additional Compensation.

Any county officer or employee who is compensated by salary shall not receive 
any additional compensation for serving on any board or commission or in any 
other position established by or pursuant to this charter. An elected officer 
of the county shall not be appointed to any other compensated county office or 
position during his term of office.

Section 880. Compilation and Codification of Ordinances.

Within two years after the effective date of this charter and as often 
thereafter as it deems necessary, the county council shall provide for a 
compilation and codification of all county ordinances and regulations which have 
the force of law and are permanent or general in nature. Each codification 
shall be presented to the county council and, when adopted by ordinance, shall 
be known as the "King County Code." It shall be published together with this 
charter, a detailed index and appropriate notes, citations and annotations. The 
county council shall also provide for an annual supplement.

Section 890. Employee Representation.

The county council may enact an ordinance providing for collective bargaining by 
the county with county employees covered by the personnel system. If an 
ordinance providing for collective bargaining is enacted, it shall not be 
subject to the veto power of the county executive; and it shall designate the 
county executive as the bargaining agent of the county. Any agreement reached 
as a result of negotiations by the county bargaining agent with county employees 
shall not have the force of law unless enacted by ordinance.

Section 895. Mandatory Inquests.

An inquest shall be held to investigate the causes and circumstances of any 
death involving a member of the law enforcement agency of the county in the 
performance of his duties.

Section 896. Appeals Process.

The county council shall by ordinance provide the opportunity for an 
administrative appeal to a hearing examiner or other body for appeals from the 
granting or rejecting of an application for zoning variance or conditional use 
permit. (Ord. 3405, 9/23/77)
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ARTICLE 9

TRANSITORY PROVISIONS

The provisions of this article relate to the transition from the existing form 
of government to the form of government established by this charter; and where 
inconsistent with the foregoing articles of this charter, the provisions of this 
article shall constitute exceptions.

NOTE: The Council districts (Section 910) have been changed four times 
since this Charter was adopted U971, 1975, 1981, and 1986). The original 
Charter language required that the Districts be revised by April 30, 1971 
and every five years thereafter, and that the revisions be adopted by 
ordinance. A 1975 amendment to the Charter (Section 650.30.20-.30) 
required the Council district boundaries to be revised by a districting 
committee in January 1981 and by January 31st of every fifth year 
thereafter with boundary changes adopted through a districting plat filed 
with the Clerk of the Council. A copy of the Council district boundaries 
as established in 1986 are included at the end of this booklet. For more 
information, contact the County Council at 296-1000.

The Executive branch of King County government has undergone three major 
reorganizations (1972, 1982 and 1986) from the organization provided under 
the Transitory Provisions (Section 920). The present Executive branch 
organization is included at the end of this booklet. For more information, 
contact the Executive's Office at 296-4040.

The County adopted the Career Service personnel system in 1970 pursuant to 
Section 972.20 of the Charter. The Sheriff's Civil Service system still 
remains as a separate personnel system. For more information, contact the 
Personnel Division at 296-7340.

Section 900. Effective Date and Elections.

The effective date of this charter shall be May 1, 1969, except that special 
nominating primaries and a special election shall be held on February 11, 1969, 
and March 11, 1969, respectively, to elect the first county executive, county 
assessor and councilman to be elected after the adoption of this charter. The 
nominating primaries and election shall be conducted in accordance with the 
provisions of Sections 610 and 620, except that the declarations of candidacy 
for the nominating primaries shall be filed during December 16-20, 1968; 
provided, however, that the declarations of candidacy for the nominating primary 
for a councilman district in which a county commissioner elected in 1966 or 1968 
resides shall be December 23-27, 1968, if that county commissioner resigns or 
files a declaration of candidacy for county executive or county assessor. A 
candidate may withdraw his nomination in accordance with the provisions of the 
last paragraph of RCW 29.18.030, and a vacancy on a party ticket may be filled 
in accordance with the provisions of RCW 29.18.150.
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Section 910. Councilman Districts.

Until they are changed by a districting ordinance in accordance with the 
provisions of this charter, the districts of the councilmen shall be as follows:

Councilman District No. 1 shall consist of; the following precincts in 
Legislative Districts 44, 45 and 46 and all precincts lying north of them:
44-85 through 44-88, 45-98 through 45-100, 46-97 through 46-101, 46-106, 46-115 
and 46-116; all precincts in Legislative District No. 1 except those south of 
precincts Juanita, Bokirk, Phyllis, Firlock and Willows; and precinct 
Woodinville in Legislative District No. 48.

Councilman District No. 2 shall consist of precincts 32A-1 through 32A-51,
32B-82 through 32B-119, 43-1 through 43-29, 43-106, 45-1 through 45-33, 45-42 
through 45-45, 45-54 through 45-59, 45-61 through 45-68, 45-81, 45-97, 46-1 
through 46-96, 46-102 through 46-105 and 46-127.

Councilman District No. 3 shall consist of: all precincts in Legislative 
District No. 48 except precinct Woodinville; the following precincts in 
Legislative District No. 41 and all precincts lying north of them: Enatai, 
Bellevue No. 1, Bellevue No. 62, Bellevue No. 65, Bel-Air, Beachcrest, Squak 
Mountain, Gilman, Tiger Mountain and Hutchinson; and precincts Lorraine and 
Timber Lake in Legislative District No. 47.

Councilman District No. 4 shall consist of precincts 44-1 through 44-84, 45-34 
through 45-41, 45-46 through 45-53, 45-60, 45-69, 45-70 through 45-79, 45-82 
through 45-96, 32B-60 through 32B-81, 43-85, 43-92, 43-100, 43-101, 43-103, 37-1 
through 37-4, and all precincts in Legislative District No. 36.

Councilman District No. 5 shall consist of precincts 37-5 through 37-106, 43-30 
through 43-84, 43-86 through 43-91, 43-93 through 43-99, 43-102, 43-104, 43-107 
through 43-109, 33-1 through 33-50, 33-54 through 33-56, and 34-96 through
34- 114.

Councilman District No. 6 shall consist of all precincts on Mercer Island and 
all of the following perimeter precincts and all precincts lying within them: 
33-100, 33-101 and 33-107 in Legislative District No. 33; 35-6, 35-7, 35-9,
35- 17, 35-18, 35-19, Laurel and Lakeridge in Legislative District No. 35; Bryn 
Mawr, Fillmore, and Renton No. 1 through Renton No. 57 in Legislative District 
No. 47; Olympic, McDivitt, Hazelwood, Lake Heights, Mocking Bird and Newport in 
Legislative District No. 41; Bellevue No. 66, Eastgate, Arline, Horizon, 
Willowridge and Cougar Mountain in Legislative District No. 47; Kathleen, 
Hi-Valley, Maple Hills, Cedar Mountain, Arthur, Spring Lake and Milwaukee in 
Legislative District No. 41; Fairway, Merrihill, Petrovitsky, Iowa, Darlene and 
Tukwila No. 1 through Tukwila No. 5; and Renthree, Throndyke, Galway, Showalter, 
Riverton, Quarry, Duwanmish, Boeing, Avon, 35-21, 35-16, 35-11 and 35-12 in 
Legislative District No. 35.

Councilman District No. 7 shall consist of all precincts on Vashon Island and 
Maury Island and the following perimeter precincts and all precincts lying 
within them: Virginia, Nokomis, Seahurst, Seapark, Shoreview, Shorewood, Seola, 
Qualheim, Aquaview, Greene, Wynona, Mount View, Kingston, Greendale, Marian and
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Sylvan in Legislative District No. 31; Fiorina, Emeline, South Park, Danish, 
Meath, Military Road, Charlotte, Val-Vue, Earlcoe, Duncan, Ford, Falcon,
Airport, Moriarity, McMicken, Sunrise, Emerald and Leinster in Legislative 
District No. 35; and Cork, Crestview, Tyee, Diane, Lakefront, Columbus, Mansion 
Hill, Ferdinand, Mayo, Midway, Redwood, Sequoia, Zednick, Zenith, Des Moines 
No. 1 through Des Moines NO. 8, Marine View, Normandy Park No. 1 through 
Normandy Park No. 9, Crescent, Three Tree Point and Maplewild in Legislative 
District No. 30.

Councilman District No. 8 shall consist of: precincts 33-51 through 33-53,
33-57 through 33-99, 33-102 through 33-106, 33-108 and 34-1 through 34-95, 35-1 
through 35-5, 35-13 through 35-15; the following precincts and all precincts in 
Legislative District No. 31 lying north of them: 31-1 through 31-64, Sunnywood, 
Seaview, Oakpark, Bangor, Center, Heights, and Norfolk.

Councilman District No. 9 shall consist of the following perimeter precincts and. 
all precincts lying within them: Lakeland, St. George, Pierce, Netac,
Candlewood, Palisades, Lakota, Adelaide, Buenna, Delray, Redondo, Southcrest, 
Woodmont, Salt Water, Seacoma, Kent No. 1 through Kent No. 27, Roosevelt, 
Grandview, O'Brien, Wayne, and Sue City in Legislative District 30; Fuller,
Wanda, Carriage Lane in Legislative District No. 47; Lake Desire, Shadow Lake, 
Riverside, Pipe Line, Dorre Don, Tahoma, Hobart, Lester, Sno Pass, Chinook, 
Sierra, Boise, Osceola, White River, Wabash and Muckleshoot in Legislative 
District No. 41; and Stuck, Pacific City and Trout Lake in Legislative District 
No. 47.

As used in this section, "precincts" refers to King County Voting Precincts as 
they were established by Resolution No. 35545 as passed by the Board of.King 
County Commissioners on June 24, 1968, and all prior resolutions.

Section 920. Administrative Offices and Executive Departments.

The initial administrative offices and executive departments of the executive 
branch shall include the following:

920.10. Administrative Offices.

920.10.10. Office of Budgets and Accounts.

The office of budgets and accounts shall prepare a proposed annual budget for 
the county as provided in Article 4, shall prescribe the accounting procedures 
to be used by the county and shall check all disbursement requests to determine 
that funds have been appropriated and are available and that the requested 
disbursements are in accordance with the terms of the contract or appropriation 
ordinance under which the disbursement is to be made.

920.10.20. Office of Personnel.

The office of personnel shall have the responsibilities established by Article 5 
and shall perform any other duties assigned to it by the chief administrative 
officer.
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920.10.30. Office of Systems Services.

The office of systems services shall establish and maintain a modern system for 
processing information in accordance with the needs of county government and 
shall provide central services for all branches of county government.

920.10.40. Office of Property and Purchasing.

The office of property and purchasing shall assign the use of all real and 
personal property owned or leased by the county, shall maintain all property 
unless its maintenance is otherwise assigned by this charter, by ordinance or by 
the county executive, shall negotiate the lease or sale of county property, 
shall contract for all services and public works which are not performed by 
county employees and shall purchase all real and personal property purchased by 
the county.

920.20. Executive Departments.

920.20.10. Department of Public Works, Utilities and Transportation.

The department of public works, utilities and transportation shall administer 
the construction and maintenance of the county road system and related 
facilities and shall be responsible for flood control, garbage disposal and 
other public works and utilities.

920.20.20. Department of Public Safety.

The department of public safety shall enforce law and order, shall administer 
the county jail and shall be responsible for civil defense.

920.20.30. Department of Public Health.

The department of public health shall administer all health programs under the 
control of the county including all medical services necessary to assist the 
department of public safety and shall perform autopsies.

920.20.40. Department of Records and Elections.

The department of records and elections: shall record, file and register all 
documents presented to it which by general law may be recorded, filed or 
registered to provide constructive legal notice and all other documents 
specified by ordinance; shall maintain the county archives to store all county 
records which should not be destroyed and which are not necessary for the 
current operation of county government; shall be responsible for the 
registration of voters in unincorporated areas of the county; and shall conduct 
all special and general elections held in the county.

920.20.50. Department of Finance.

The department of finance shall collect all county revenue, shall make all 
disbursements approved by the office of budgets and accounts and shall be 
responsible for investing county funds.
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920.20.60. Department of Parks.

The department of parks shall operate and develop all county parks and other 
recreational facilities and programs and shall be responsible for public open 
space and other related public community services.

920.20.70. Department of Planning.

The department of planning shall prepare and present to the county council 
comprehensive plans for adoption by ordinance with or without amendments; shall 
advise all agencies of the county on planning; shall coordinate planning of the 
county with other governmental agencies; and shall assist the office of budgets 
and accounts in developing capital improvement programs and capital budgets.

The department of planning shall receive and consider all zoning applications.
It shall make the initial decision concerning all applications for zoning 
variances and conditional use permits, and its decisions shall be final unless 
appealed to the board of appeals. It shall consider and make recommendations to 
the county council concerning all applications for rezoning or original zoning.

920.20.80. Department of Building.

The department of building shall be responsible for the issuance of building 
permits and shall administer and enforce building codes, zoning ordinances, fire 
regulations and other codes and regulations assigned to it.

920.30. Modification of Administrative Offices and Executive 
Departments.

For a period of two years after the effective date of this charter, the county 
council shall not abolish, combine or divide the administrative offices and the 
executive departments specified in this section and shall not transfer the 
specified powers and duties from one office or department to another; except 
that the county council may adopt an ordinance to combine the department of 
planning and the budget function of the office of budgets and accounts and to 
combine the departments of finance and the accounting function of the office of 
budgets and accounts.

Section 930. County Commissioners.

Unless he resigns or seeks nomination to the office of county executive or 
county assessor, a county commissioner elected at the general election in 
November 1966 or November 1968 shall be entitled to assume a position as a 
councilman on the county council established by this charter and shall represent 
the councilman district established by this charter in which he resides on 
September 1, 1968, in which case a special election for the first councilman for 
that district shall not be held.
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Section 940. County Assessor.

Unless he resigns or seeks nomination to the office of county executive or 
councilman, the county assessor elected at the general election in 1966 shall be
entitled to assume the position as the county assessor established by this
charter in which case a special election for the first county assessor after the 
adoption of this charter shall not be held.

Section 950. Commencement and Terms of Office.

The terms of office of officers elected at the special election on March 11,
1969, and the county commissioners or assessor elected at the general elections
in 1966 or 1968 who assume positions as counciImen or assessor in the offices 
established by this charter, shall commence on May 1, 1969. The terms of office 
of the county assessor and counciImen representing even numbered districts shall 
expire when their successors are elected at the general election in 1971, have 
qualified and have commenced their terms of office. The terms of office of the 
county executive and councilmen representing odd numbered districts shall expire 
when their successors are elected at the general election in 1973, have 
qualified and have commenced their terms of office.

Section 960. Compensation.

The councilmen and county assessor who take office on the effective date of this 
charter shall receive during their first term of office under this charter the 
compensation specified by general law for county commissioners and county 
assessors, respectively. The county executive who takes office on the effective 
date of this charter shall receive during this first term of office under this 
charter one and one-half times the compensation paid to a councilman.
Thereafter all compensation shall be established by the county council by 
ordinance.

Section 970. The Personnel System.

970.10. Personnel Board Members.

The original members of the personnel board shall be appointed and confirmed or 
elected by June 1, 1969. The appointed members shall be appointed for the 
following terms: one for a five year term, one for a four year term, one for a 
three year term and one for a two year term; and the member elected by the 
members of the career service shall be elected for one year. Thereafter, any 
new appointment or election, except to fill out an unexpired term, shall be for 
a five year term.

970.20. Effective Date.

The county executive shall present to the county council a proposed ordinance 
containing a comprehensive set of personnel rules as soon as possible, and the 
effective date of the personnel system shall be no later than January 1, 1970. 
Prior to the effective date of the personnel system, each employee shall be 
appointed, promoted, suspended and removed by the officer in whose office he 
serves.
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970.30. Elective County Officers.

Every elected county officer except a county commissioner whose office is 
abolished or made appointive by the adoption of this charter and who holds 
office on the effective date of this charter shall be continued in county 
employment at the rate of compensation specified by general law for the office 
which he held on the effective date of this charter until the date when the term 
of office to which he was elected would have expired but for the adoption of 
this charter; and, thereafter, he shall be entitled to be appointed at the same 
rate of compensation to an administrative position covered by the career service 
subject to all of the rules of the personnel system including rules concerning 
compulsory retirement but excluding the rules concerning initial appointment.

970.40. County Employees.

A non-elective county officer or employee employed by the county on the 
effective date of the personnel system shall be entitled to be appointed to a 
similar position covered by the career service for which he is qualified subject 
to all of the personnel rules including those concerning compulsory retirement 
but excluding the rules concerning initial appointments; provided, however, that
a county employee who was employed by the county on June 1, 1968, and was
involuntarily suspended, demoted or removed without just cause prior to the 
effective date of the personnel system shall have a preferential right to be 
appointed to a position covered by the career service similar to that in which 
he was employed on June 1, 1968. A non-elective county officer or employee 
employed in a position which is not covered by the career service on the 
effective date of the personnel system shall have the right to be appointed to a
position which is covered by the career service which is as nearly comparable as
possible to the position which he held on the effective date of the personnel 
system when he is removed from that position subject to all of the rules of the 
personnel system including rules concerning compulsory retirement but excluding 
the rules concerning initial appointment.

970.50. Sheriff's Civil Service System.

The sheriff's civiTservice system as provided by general law shall continue in 
full force and effect for a period of two years after the effective date of the 
personnel system. At the end of the two year period, the county council may by 
ordinance provide that the sheriff's civil service commission be terminated and 
that its duties be assumed by the personnel system established by this charter. 
In such an event, the personnel rules adopted by the county council shall not be 
applied so as to decrease or eliminate any of the rights, privileges and 
protections granted to the deputy sheriffs and other employees covered by the 
sheriff's civil service system except to the extent permitted by the state 
constitution and general law; and, if a personnel rule cannot be applied to the
deputy sheriff's and other employees covered by the sheriff's civil service
system, the county council may adopt special rules which will apply only to the
deputy Sherriffs and other employees covered by the sheriff's civil service
system.
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Section 980. Board of Appeals.

The original members of the board of appeals shall be appointed and confirmed by 
June 1, 1969, and shall be appointed for the following terms: two for a four 
year term, two for a three year term, two for a two year term and one for a one 
year term. Thereafter, any new appointment, except to fill out an unexpired 
term, and any reappointment shall be for a four year term.

Section 990. Transition.

Except as provided by this article, the terms of office of elective county 
officers subject to this charter holding office on April 30, 1969, shall 
terminate on the effective date of this charter. All appointed officers and 
employees holding office on the effective date of this charter shall continue in 
the performance of their duties until their successors are appointed or until 
their duties are transferred, altered or abolished in accordance with the 
provisions of this charter. All boards and commissions whose functions have not 
been transferred by this charter to another agency of county government 
established by this charter shall continue to function for one hundred twenty 
days after the effective date of this charter, at the end of which time they are 
hereby abolished unless re-established or continued by ordinance. All 
ordinances, resolutions and other official actions of the board of county 
commissioners which are in effect on the effective date of this charter and 
which are not inconsistent with this charter shall continue in effect until they 
are amended, repealed or superseded in accordance with the provisions of this 
charter. All rights, claims, actions, orders, obligations, proceedings and 
contracts existing on the effective date of this, charter shall not be affected 
by the adoption of this charter.
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RESOLUTION

We, the duly elected members of the Board of King County Freeholders, having 
been elected on November 7, 1967, pursuant to Article 11, Section 4, of the 
constitution of the State of Washington, as amended, and having been empowered 
to prepare and propose a "Home Rule" charter for the government of the county, 
have prepared and do hereby propose the foregoing King County Charter for 
adoption by the voters of King County. We request the Board of King County 
Commissioner to take whatever action may be necessary to place the following 
question before the voters of the county at the general election to be held on 
November 5, 1968:

Shall the proposed Home Rule Charter for King County providing for the 
separation of legislative and executive powers and for improved administration 
be adopted?

For Home Rule Charter 

Against Home Rule Charter

We, the undersigned Freeholders of King County, do hereby approve the above 
resolution:

Norman B. Ackley 
Richard P. Albrecht 
Robert J. Black 
Howard E. Bothell 
James P. Curran 
Robert Eberle 
Paul S. Friedlander 
Jack M. Geoffroy

Lyle R. Schneider 
Donald N. McDonald 
Terrence R. McKenna 
Lois H. North 
James N.'O'Connor 
Virginia K. Gunby 
Simon Wampold
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KING COUNTY FREEHOLDER AND CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

MEMBERSHIP LISTS

Freeholders

Richard Albrecht, Chair
Simon Wampold, Vice Chair
Norman Ackley
Robert Block
Howard Bothell
James Curran
Robert Eberle
Paul Friedlander
Jack Geoffroy
Virginia Gunby
Donald McDonald
Terrance McKenna
Lois North
James O'Connor
Lyle Schneider

1971 Committee

Don McDonald, Chair 
Richard Albrecht 
Vick Gould 
Virginia Gunby 
Madeline Lemere 
Charles Morgan 
Payton Smith 
Fred Tausend 
Simon Wampold

1977 Committee

James O'Connor, 
Virginia Gunby, 
Ben Cashman 
Rella Foley 
Ruben Flores 
James Johnson 
Susanne Klein 
Larry Kleinberg 
John Krausser 
Madeline Lemere 
Sally Mackey 
Meredith Mathews 
Don McDonald 
Joseph McGavick 
Barbara Sarason 
Lyle Schneider 
Dolores Sibonga 
John Strasburger 
Lissa Wells

Chair
Vice Chair

1987 Commission

David Boerner, Chair
Henry Aronson
Fred Burnstead
Shirley Edwards
Steve Forman (Alternate)
Mary E. Gates
Miriam Helgeland
Vera Ing
Susan Johnson
Sue Kernan
Jose Leos
Lonnie McLean
Dale Ramerman (Alternate)
Constance Rice
John Richmond
Winifred Sargent
Kay Stenshoel



GOVERNMENT ORGANIZATION 
KING COUNTY, WASHINGTON 

(1987)

County Council 
(nine members elected by district on a partisan basis)

Administrator
Auditor
Board of Appeals 
Clerk
Disability Retirement Board
Ombudsman
Program Staff
Tax Advisor
Zoning Examiner

County Executive
(partisan position elected countywide)

Deputy County Executive

Office of Financial Management 
Office of Program Development

Departments

Adult Detention 
Executive Administration 
Finance Office 
Human Resources,
Judicial Administration
Parks, Planning and Resources
Public Health
Public Safety
Public Works
Stadium Administration
Youth Services

County Assessor
(partisan position elected countywide)

Accounting Division
Personal Property and Appraisal Division 
Real Property Appraisal Division 
Program Planning Division

Prosecuting Attorney
(partisan position elected countywide)

Civil Division 
Criminal Division 
Fraud Division

Superior Court
(42 judges elected countywide on nonpartisan basis) 

District Court
(24.2 judges elected by district on nonpartisan basis)
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LOIS NORTH 296-1004
RON SIMS 296-1005
BRUCE LAING 296-3457
PAUL BARDEN 296-7777
GREG NICKELS 296-1008
KENT PULLEN 296-1009


